# Making sense of an execution: Patriarch Gregory V between the Sublime Porte and the Patriarchate

Yusuf Ziya Karabıçak 💿

Johannes Gutenberg University of Mainz yusufkarabicak@gmail.com

This article examines the events leading to the execution of Gregory V, Patriarch of Constantinople, utilizing accounts and documents in Ottoman Turkish and Greek. Gregory was the occupant of a post which involved striking a balance between different Phanariot factions, pro- and anti-Enlightenment tendencies, and localist and imperial expectations. This article argues that it was the outbreak of the Revolution in the Morea, rather than Ypsilantis' movement, that upset the status quo, convincing the Ottoman elite that Gregory was no longer useful for the smooth functioning of Ottoman governance.

Keywords: Ecumenical Patriarchate; Gregory V; Greek Revolution; Ottoman Empire

## Introduction

Gregory V was born Georgios Angelopoulos in 1745 in Dimitsana in the Morea.<sup>1</sup> He was executed by imperial order on Easter Sunday, 22 April 1821.<sup>2</sup> His career intertwined with the changing fortunes of Greek-speaking Orthodox populations, the rise of revolutionary ideologies in Europe and the reform efforts of Ottoman sultans, and ended violently because he was blamed for a revolution carried out by members of his flock. He served as Patriarch on three different occasions, the last of which ended with his execution. His first term (1797–8) coincided with Ottoman fears of a Napoleonic invasion, with the revolutionary career of Rigas Velestinlis, and with Moreot efforts to contact Napoleon himself. He was the Patriarch when the anti-revolutionary

1 G. Papadopoulos and G. P. Angelopoulos, Τα κατά τον αοίδιμον πρωταθλητήν του ιερού των Ελλήνων αγώνος τον Πατριάρχην Κωνσταντινουπόλεως Γρηγόριον τον Ε', ΙΙ (Athens 1866) 2.

2 This article uses the Gregorian calendar, except in cases of direct reference to primary sources. In such cases, Julian dates are given with Gregorian dates in parentheses.

© The Author(s), 2022. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of Centre for Byzantine, Ottoman and Modern Greek Studies, University of Birmingham. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. DOI: 10.1017/byz.2022.26

pamphlet, Paternal Instruction (Διδασκαλία Πατρική), was written by the Patriarch of Jerusalem and printed in Constantinople.<sup>3</sup> Revolutionary ideologies were repeatedly condemned under his first Patriarchate.

His second term (1806–8), coincided with the First Serbian Revolt, the deposition of Sultan Selim III, and turmoil in the Ottoman capital.<sup>4</sup> By a strange coincidence Gregory V was deposed in 1808 for supporting the Serbian rebels. This was probably a slander against the Patriarch by the new Grand Vizier Alemdar Mustafa Pasha, a Balkan strongman turned Grand Vizier who deposed Mustafa IV and instituted Mahmud II in his place.<sup>5</sup> In fact, Alemdar had been part of the factional rivalries within the Phanariot complex even before he entered the capital.<sup>6</sup> An agent of Ali Pasha of Ioannina explains how Alemdar, before entering the capital, sent a horse for one Mourouzis, probably Alexandros. According to the report, they sat for about five hours discussing their plans and left very happy.<sup>7</sup> The deposition of Gregory in 1808 seems to be a result of Phanariot politics rather than any real involvement in the Serbian revolt. Still, the fact that Gregory got away unharmed after being accused of treason is interesting and must be kept in mind when discussing his execution in 1821. I think the difference in outcomes in 1821 stems from the fact that Gregory had strong connections to the Morea and that the Moreots, unlike the Serbs, rejected any compromise with the Ottoman government from the outset. His third term's tragic end is the theme of this article.

The Patriarch's execution has received increasing attention in recent years. Recent studies have moved away from nationalistic readings and situate Gregory V in an Ottoman context. In this vein, Christine Philliou locates the execution in the process of the 'breakdown of the Phanariot house' and, using Greek accounts from Constantinople, places it within a series of executions related to the collapse of the Phanariot system after the start of the Greek Revolution.<sup>8</sup> However, the parallel eruption of rebellions in the Morea is not mentioned in her account, though they are directly referenced in Ottoman documents about the execution. Şükrü Ilıcak places the execution in the context of the Ottoman government's efforts to monopolize violence

3 For the authorship and printing, see: Y. Kokkonas, Ένας αυτόπτης μάρτυρας στην εκτύπωση της Πατρικής Διδασκαλίας και οι δύο εκδόσεις της το 1798', *Μνήμων* 29 (2008) 65–91. For Ottoman officials' involvement in the printing: Y. Z. Karabıçak, 'Why would we be limberte? *Liberté* in the Ottoman Empire, 1792–1798', *Turcica* 219 (2020) 219–53 (246).

4 For the downfall of Selim III and the turmoil that followed it, see: A. Yıldız, *Crisis and Rebellion in the Ottoman Empire: the downfall of a sultan in the age of revolution* (London 2019).

5 BOA (Presidency Ottoman Archives in Istanbul), HAT 775/36377, Undated.

6 For the Phanariot complex and its place in Ottoman governance: C. Philliou, 'Worlds, old and new: Phanariot networks and the remaking of Ottoman governance in the first half of the nineteenth century,' PhD dissertation, Princeton 2004; Philliou uses 'Phanariot house' and 'Phanariot enterprise' in her book *Biography of an Empire: governing Ottomans in an age of revolution* (Berkeley 2011).

7 Vasilis Panagiotopoulos et al. (eds.), Αρχείο Αλή Πασά: Συλλογής Ι. Χώτζη, Γενναδείου Βιβλιοθήκης της Αμερικανικής Σχολής Αθηνών, Ι (Athens 2007) 779–80.

8 Philliou, Biography of an Empire, 71–3.

in the capital following the arming of the Muslim populace.<sup>9</sup> Ilıcak considers the execution as 'a message to the Russian court: Do not instigate the Greeks to rebel; otherwise, you will be responsible for the plight of your coreligionists.<sup>10</sup> Leonidas Moiras, on the other hand, has underlined how the Sultan saw the Patriarch as one of those responsible for the eruption of the rebellion in the Morea.<sup>11</sup> He highlights the references to the Patriarch's Moreot origins and argues that the execution was an effort to create an example out of the Patriarch due to Ottoman fears of an uprising in the capital.<sup>12</sup> It is not my intention to contest any of these views. However, they lack a focus on Ottoman documentation of what led to the execution. I also argue for a larger picture that takes into account all of the above-mentioned factors and possibly more.

This paper will explore developments around the Orthodox Patriarchate of Constantinople in the first months of the Greek Revolution. The aim is to place the Patriarch and the Patriarchate in their Ottoman context and to understand the rationale behind the execution of Gregory V. I follow Phokion Kotzageorgis' call to approach the question of the Patriarchate's position on the Greek Revolution 'through individual persons.'<sup>13</sup> Utilizing Ottoman Turkish and Greek documents, I argue that the execution and the general Ottoman attitude to the Patriarchate at this time can be explained by the disruption of the equilibrium formed in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries within the Patriarchal structure and between the Ottoman government and the Patriarchate. I shall argue that the Patriarchate had to harmonize the interests of rival Phanariot groups, find a balance between ecumenical and local interests in the Morea and other provinces, and bring together both advocates of the Greek Enlightenment and those opposed to it. As we shall see, these three points were closely connected to Ottoman expectations of the Patriarchate. The outbreak of the Revolution upset the status quo in all these fields and resulted in Gregory V's execution.

#### The Patriarchate and the Ottomans

The study of the Ottoman context of the Orthodox Patriarchate of Constantinople has seen exciting new work in the last decades. The field has moved away from a perspective that sees the relationship between the Patriarch and the Sultan as crystallized in a shape set in place right after the fall of Constantinople.<sup>14</sup> Moreover,

14 For still valuable older perspective see Th. Papadopoullos, *Studies and Documents Relating to the History of the Greek Church and People under Turkish Domination* (Brussels 1952).

<sup>9</sup> H. Ş. Ilıcak, 'A radical rethinking of empire: Ottoman state and society during the Greek War of Independence (1821-1826)', PhD dissertation, Harvard 2011, 147.

<sup>10</sup> Op. cit., 183.

<sup>11</sup> L. Moiras, Η Ελληνική Επανάσταση μέσα από τα μάτια των Οθωμανών (Athens 2020), 64.

<sup>12</sup> Op. cit, 67.

<sup>13</sup> P. Kotzageorgis, 'Clergymen,' in P. M. Kitromilides and C. Tsoukalas (eds.), *The Greek Revolution: A critical dictionary* (Cambridge MA 2021) 331–47.

the view that a *millet* system was set in place by Mehmet II, and that the Patriarch was the head of all Orthodox Christian life in the Ottoman Empire, can no longer be maintained.<sup>15</sup> Recent works emphasize that the term *millet* was rather a concept than a system, especially for the period before the nineteenth century.<sup>16</sup>

The work of Paraskevas Konortas has demonstrated that the Ottomans did not consider the Patriarchate to be an institution until the nineteenth century. According to Konortas, the increasing incorporation of the Orthodox Patriarchate into Ottoman governance was achieved through changing tax regimes. The increasing role of the Phanariot elite had pushed for a more centralized structure as early as the mid-eighteenth century.<sup>17</sup> Hasan Çolak has studied this transformation through the history of the incorporation of the eastern patriarchates into the Ecumenical Patriarchate.<sup>18</sup> Elif Bayraktar Tellan's doctoral thesis has demonstrated how the Patriarchate managed to extend its legal jurisdiction in this period. Beyond its financial and spiritual powers, the Patriarchate of Constantinople acquired punitive powers too.<sup>19</sup>

With the rise of the Holy Synod as the main governing body of the Patriarchate in the eighteenth century, the Patriarchs could no longer act on their own. The system that came be known as *gerontismos* (rule by elders), allowed Phanariot magnates to ally with various metropolitans and fight for the interests of their factions in the Patriarchate.<sup>20</sup> In this new picture, local communities could not use their ties to the Ottoman government to have their own candidates appointed. Nevertheless, it seems that these communities could still use their ties to the Patriarchate instead of the Sublime Porte to achieve their aims.

16 See e.g. A. Hadjikyriacou, 'Beyond the *millet* debate: the theory and practice of communal representation in pre-Tanzimat-era Cyprus' in M. Sariyannis (ed.), *Political Thought and Practice in The Ottoman Empire: Halcyon Days in Crete IX* (Rethymno 2019) 71–96.

17 P. Konortas, Οθωμανικές θεωρήσεις για το Οικουμενικό Πατριαρχείο- Βεράτια για τους προκαθήμενους της Μεγάλης Εκκλησίας 17ος- αρχές 20ού αιώνα (Athens 1998).

18 H. Çolak, The Orthodox Church in the Early Modern Middle East: relations between the Ottoman central administration and the Patriarchates of Antioch, Jerusalem and Alexandria (Ankara 2015).

19 E. B. Tellan, 'The Patriarch and the Sultan: The struggle for authority and the quest for order in the eighteenth-century Ottoman Empire', PhD dissertation, Bilkent 2011.

20 Konortas, Οθωμανικές θεωρήσεις, 134.

<sup>15</sup> The classical account of the *millet* system is H.A.R. Gibb and H. Bowen, *Islamic Society and the West: a study of the impact of Western civilization on Moslem culture in the Near East*, 2 vols (London 1950, 1957). The perception was changed by the seminal article, B. Braude, 'Foundation myths of the millet system', in Braude and Lewis (eds.), *Christians and Jews in the Ottoman Empire: the functioning of a plural society* (New York 1982) 69–88. See also M. Ursinus, 'Zur Diskussion um "millet" im Osmanischen Reich', *Südost-Forschungen* 48 (1989) 195–207, 'Millet,' in P. Bearman, Th. Bianquis, C.E. Bosworth, E. van Donzel, W.P. Heinrichs (eds.), *Encyclopaedia of Islam, Second Edition*, Consulted online on 28 April 2018 http://dx.doi.org.proxy3.library.mcgill.ca/10.1163/1573-3912\_islam\_COM\_0741. A review of the debate can be found in E. Gara, 'Conceptualizing interreligious relations in the Ottoman Empire: The early modern centuries,' *Acta Poloniae Historica* 116 (2017) 66–72.

The Patriarchate also tended to support the imperial power throughout the Ottoman period. Konortas relates that from the 1580s the Patriarchate started referring to the Ottoman Sultan as the 'Basileus' ( $\beta \alpha \sigma \iota \lambda \epsilon \dot{\varsigma} \varsigma$ ) rather than the older 'sovereign' ( $\dot{\sigma} \kappa \rho \alpha \tau \tilde{\sigma} v$ ).<sup>21</sup> In 1601, the Synod decided to replace the metropolitan of Larissa, Dionysios (the philosopher or  $\Sigma \kappa \upsilon \lambda \sigma \sigma \dot{\sigma} \varphi \sigma \varsigma$ ) because of the 'audacious and unwise rebellion undertaken against the kingdom of the Basileus Sultan Mehmet, long may he live.'<sup>22</sup> At around the same time, the Patriarchate supported the Ottoman government against the Prince of Wallachia, Michael the Brave, when the latter rebelled against the Sultan.<sup>23</sup>

Patriarchs were well aware that the limits of their influence were coterminous with Ottoman territories. One document from 1755 concerning Montenegro bears witness to this:

The western side of the place called Montenegro borders places under the dominion of the Venetians, and its eastern side borders the province of Bosnia. The people (*reaya*) there subject themselves at times to the Sublime State and at other times to the Venetians just like Croatians and Maniotes. One hundred and eighty years ago, the place was considered to be a metropolitan see under the Patriarchs of Peć and is recorded as such in old registers. However, it has for some time past renounced subjection to the Sublime State and entered the dominion of others, and the metropolitan see was lost.<sup>24</sup>

In 1783, when Russia annexed the Crimea, the Patriarchate of Constantinople lost another metropolitan see, that of Gothia and Kafa.<sup>25</sup> Ottoman dominion largely coincided with the Patriarch's jurisdiction.

By the late eighteenth century, the Patriarchate was thoroughly incorporated in the Ottoman administrative system. The Patriarchs and metropolitans were aware that the fortunes of the institution coincided with the fortunes of the Ottoman Empire. Ottoman loss of territory meant loss of prestige and financial means for the Patriarchate as well. The fact that territories were lost to an Orthodox power could not have changed much for the institution. Therefore, when an ex-Patriarch, Serafeim II (p. 1757–1761), joined the Russians in 1770 and supported them openly, Patriarch Theodosius and the Synod ordered that refutations of him be read in church.<sup>26</sup> The Patriarchate also condemned those Orthodox Cossacks who fought on the Russian side in 1768–1774.<sup>27</sup> What the rise of Russia brought to Patriarchal affairs was the

- 23 Konortas, Όρθόδοξοι ιεράρχες στην υπηρεσία της Υψηλής Πύλης', 123-4.
- 24 BOA, C.HR 19/908, 23 Sevval 1168 (2 August 1755).
- 25 Konortas, Όρθόδοξοι ιεράρχες στην υπηρεσία της Υψηλής Πύλης', 227-8.
- 26 A. K. Ypsilantis, Τα μετά την Άλωσην (1453 1789) (Constantinople, 1870) 476.
- 27 Op. cit. 572.

<sup>21</sup> P. Konortas, Όρθόδοξοι ιεράρχες στην υπηρεσία της Υψηλής Πύλης' in *Ρωμιοί στην υπηρεσία της Υψηλής* Πύλης Πρακτικά επιστημονικής ημερίδας, Αθήνα, 13 Ιανουαρίου 2001 (Athens 2002) 103–34 (121).

<sup>22</sup> Op. cit. 123.

possibility for individuals within the Patriarchal sphere to identify with projects outside of Ottoman influence. The Patriarchs had to balance different tendencies within the institution while insisting on its overall policy of siding with Ottoman power. A similar tendency can be seen when it comes to the effects of the Greek Enlightenment.

#### Greek Enlightenment and the Patriarchate

My aim in this section is not to re-evaluate the Greek Enlightenment but to highlight some aspects of it that are connected to the Patriarchate and its relation to the Ottoman government.<sup>28</sup> Education played a key role in such debates. It should not be surprising that one of the first illustrious figures of the Greek Enlightenment was an educator and clergyman, Eugenios Voulgaris (1716–1806). Voulgaris embarked on a teaching career in Mount Athos, already connected to Enlightenment thinking.<sup>29</sup> He was invited by Patriarch Serapheim II to teach at the Patriarchal Academy, where his tenure lasted from 1759 to 1762. However, his teaching was not welcomed by the more conservative, and the change of patriarch in 1762 brought his dismissal.<sup>30</sup> Voulgaris found a patron in Catherine II after leaving the Ottoman capital; he lived for a while in Leipzig and Berlin and finally moved to Russia in 1771.

The fortunes of the Greek Enlightenment depended on several factors, among them the Patriarchate's relationship with Russia, Catherine II's current feelings about Enlightenment thinkers, and the state of Ottoman-Russian diplomacy.<sup>31</sup> Until the French Revolution, as long as Catherine II felt comfortable with its ideas, the Enlightenment was seen in a positive light. In this atmosphere works of Voltaire and others were translated into Greek. Even then, Dimaras warns us, the Patriarchate may have tried to prevent such work from being read and taught in academies.<sup>32</sup> This did not always meet with success.<sup>33</sup> With the outbreak of the French Revolution, attitudes changed completely. The Patriarchate and Orthodox clergymen started publishing

28 Scholars have written extensively on the topic, notably C. Th. Dimaras, Νεοελληνικός Διαφωτισμός (Athens 1977); A. Angelou, Των Φώτων: όψεις του νεοελληνικόύ διαφωτισμού (Athens 1988); A. Angelou, Των Φώτων Β΄ (Athens 1999); P. M. Kitromilides, Νεοελληνικός Διαφωτισμός (Athens 1996) and Enlightenment and Revolution: The Making of Modern Greece (Cambridge MA 2013); F. Iliou, Νεοελληνικός Διαφωτισμός. Η νεωτερική πρόκληση' in Ιστορία του Νέου Ελληνισμού 1770–2000: Η Οθωμανική κυριαρχία, 1770-1821 (Athens 2003) 9–26.

29 P.M. Kitromilides, 'Athos and Enlightenment' in A. Bryer and M.B. Cunningham (eds.), Mount Athos and Byzantine Monasticism: Papers from the Twenty-Eighth Spring Symposium of Byzantine Studies, Birmingham, March 1994 (Aldershot 1996) 257–72.

30 Kitromilides, Enlightenment and Revolution, 44; Ypsilantis, Τα μετά την Άλωσην, 385, 387.

31 Dimaras, Νεοελληνικός Διαφωτισμός, 148.

32 Op. cit. 173-4.

33 For example, curricula in the Danubian Principalities were updated to reflect Enlightenment thinking:

A. Camariano-Cioran, 'Ecoles grecques dans les principautés danubiennes au temps des Phanariotes' in C. Tsourkas (ed.), *Symposium: l'Epoque phanariote* (Thessaloniki 1974) 49-56 and *Les Académies princières de Bucarest et de Jassy et leurs professeurs* (Thessaloniki 1974) 140–258.

works and pamphlets opposed to the Revolution and condemning Enlightenment ideas.<sup>34</sup>

The period of French Revolutionary and Napoleonic Wars created new opportunities to strengthen the alliance between the Patriarchate and the Sublime Porte. The prime example of this alliance is the publication of the Paternal Instruction prepared by Anthimos, the patriarch of Jerusalem.<sup>35</sup> In Ottoman minds, the publication was a response to the Napoleonic threat and to the activities of Rigas Velestinlis. The reports of the Ottoman ambassador in Vienna, İbrahim Afif Efendi, make it clear that the Ottoman government was monitoring Greek revolutionary activities in Habsburg domains. One of these reports discusses the arrest of Rigas Velestinlis.<sup>36</sup> From Afif Efendi's report it becomes clear that the Sublime Porte pushed for the extradition of Velestinlis and the people arrested with him.<sup>37</sup> In the same report, there is a note by the Grand Vizier that relates how 'the papers by the Patriarch of Jerusalem that are to be spread to certain places are being published and completed and are about to be sent.<sup>38</sup> It seems that the publication of the Paternal Instruction was the result of a joint effort by the Sublime Porte and the Patriarchate devised against the activities of Rhigas and his allies at a time when the Ottomans were expecting an invasion from Napoleon.

However, the Enlightenment did not invariably exhibit revolutionary tendencies, and the Sublime Porte was not interested in all of its adherents. For the Patriarchate, the main strategy consisted in blocking intellectual currents that were deemed anti-religious and anti-Ottoman. For the Ottomans, what mattered was stopping revolutionary activities, and it is not clear whether they cared about the debate around education. The closure of the Philological School of Smyrna, two years before the Revolution broke out, provides a blurred picture in this respect. The debate that surrounded the school concerned teaching materials. The metropolitan of Ephesus, Dionysius, was connected with the wider network of Greek Enlightenment, entertained relations with Adamantios Korais, and supported the teaching of modern

36 On Velestinlis, see A. Dascalakis, 'Rhigas Velestinlis, la Révolution française et les préludes de l'Indépendance hellénique', PhD dissertation, Université de Paris 1937; C. M. Woodhouse, *Rhigas Velestinlis: the Proto-martyr of the Greek Revolution* (Limni, Evia 1995); P. M. Kitromilides, *Ρήγας Βελεστινλής: θεωρία και πράξη* (Athens 1998).

37 BOA, HAT 1469/24, 6 Ramazan 1212 (22 February 1798).

38 Ibid.

<sup>34</sup> On the counter-Enlightenment publication efforts of the Patriarchate of Constantinople see Dimaras, Νεοελληνικός Διαφωτισμός, 154–64 and Kitromilides, Enlightenment and Revolution, 191, 291–315.

<sup>35</sup> The authorship of the document was a subject of debate even at the time. Adamantios Korais, the author of a treatise called Brotherly Instruction disputing the Paternal Instruction, refused (perhaps to serve his polemical purposes) to accept that the document was authored by Patriarch Anthimos. See Y. Kokkonas, <sup>\*</sup>Ενας αυτόπτης μάρτυρας στην εκτύπωση της Πατρικής Διδασκαλίας και οι δύο εκδόσεις της το 1798', *Μνήμων* 29 (2008) 65-91(71). Kokkonas quotes Dionysios Kleopas, Anthimos' biographer, to demonstrate the relationship Anthimos had with higher-ranking Ottoman officials and the Sultan.

philosophy: this drew the ire of the more conservative.<sup>39</sup> The school was eventually closed, and some teachers like Konstantinos Oikonomos found themselves forced out and sought the protection of Phanariot families in the capital. The fact that these men did not come under Ottoman surveillance is telling.

The debate around education was so important that the first measure taken by the Patriarchate after the outbreak of the Greek Revolution was the banning of philosophy lessons.<sup>40</sup> Konstantinos Oikonomos relates how the aforementioned Dionysius was blamed for being 'the leader and protector of the *carbonari*, the very first of which are the educated.'<sup>41</sup> Dionysius was one of the first to be imprisoned by the Ottomans, on 9 March. Lappas relates that Dionysius was a member of the Friendly Society ( $\Phi \iota \lambda \kappa \eta$  Eraιρεία) his brother was in the circle of Konstantinos Ypsilantis, father of the revolutionary Alexandros.<sup>42</sup> It is not clear whether the Ottomans imprisoned and executed him for being a metropolitan, a revolutionary, or a member of the Phanariot 'house.' The placard displayed on his body (*yafta*) is not enlightening: 'his complete involvement in the sedition and opposition was ascertained and became manifest and his treason to both the Sublime State and his own *millet* came to light.'<sup>43</sup> However, since he was executed more than a month later, together with the Patriarch, it might be safe to assume that all of these factors were necessary for the decision to execute.

The Greek Revolution was not simply about the Enlightenment. The successful military activities were carried out by the Christian notables and klefts of the Morea. In fact, without the rebellion in the Morea, the Revolution would never have succeeded. The revolt in the Morea changed the Ottoman perception of the rebellion drastically. It ended up affecting the relationship between the Ottoman government and Gregory V, for it underlined the ineffectiveness of the Patriarch in balancing local and imperial interests, which was one of the expectations on the part of the Ottomans.

## Locals and imperials

The fact that the Patriarchate had its exclusive right to appoint and dismiss metropolitan bishops recognized by the Sublime Porte in the late eighteenth century should not blind us to the fact that local notables and communities, Muslim and Christian, still got involved in the appointment of metropolitans to their communities. Almost all clergymen in the

40 Κ. Lappas, 'Πατριαρχική σύνοδος "περί καθαιρέσεως των φιλοσοφικών μαθημάτων" τον Μάρτιο του 1821', Μνήμων 11 (1987) 123–53.

- 41 Op. cit. 125.
- 42 Op. cit. 128–9.

43 Ioannis Hotzis copied a number of *yaftas* that relate to famous personages executed in 1821. His notebook can be found in the General State Archives of Greece. The *yafta* of metropolitan Dionysius: GAK,  $\kappa 90\gamma$ , *Cahier Hodji Efendi*, f. 36v.

<sup>39</sup> F. Iliou, Κοινωνικοί αγώνες και Διαφωτισμός. Ή περίπτωση της Σμύρνης (1819) 2nd edition (Athens 1986) and K. Lappas, 'Δυο στιχουργήματα σχετικά με την κοινωνική κρίση στη Σμύρνη το 1819', Ο Ερανιστής 21 (1997) 259–83.

Morea in 1821 were locals and had connections to different Moreot notables. One of the leaders of the Revolution in the Morea, the metropolitan of Palaiai Patrai Germanos, for example, was like Gregory from Dimitsana in the Morea and had served under him when Gregory was the metropolitan of Smyrna. After becoming the metropolitan of Palaiai Patrai Germanos stayed in Constantinople between 1815 and 1818 and served in the Holy Synod.<sup>44</sup> He was initiated into the Friendly Society on return to his see. He became one of the leaders of the local branch, defending local rights against the Society's leadership. If we are to believe his memoirs, Germanos became something of a spokesman for the interests of local notables: he relates how he defended the rights of the Moreots to control the local finances of the Friendly Society, after the organization asked for the transfer of funds to the centre in Constantinople.<sup>45</sup>

Many clergymen in the Morea owed their elevation to local Christian notables. Such notables funded local schools and sought the best education for their sons. Olga Karageorgou-Kourtzis has demonstrated how the Perroukas family considered the schools in Argos to be their own business.<sup>46</sup> Such schools and the Christian notables' desire to have their sons educated gave future clergymen opportunities to create contacts with them. The metropolitan of Amyklai and Tripolitsa, Daniel, established a connection with the Deliyannis family because he used to be the teacher of Ioannis Deliyannis' children.<sup>47</sup> Daniel too was born in Dimitsana.<sup>48</sup> He served as a bishop in Akovos in the Morea and we have a letter of him promising loyalty to the Deliyannis family.<sup>49</sup> The predecessor of Daniel in the metropolitan see of Tripolitsa was the brother of Sotirios Kougeas, another Christian notable from the Morea.<sup>50</sup> The metropolitan of Monemvasia, Chrisanthos, was from Avia and had close relations with the Mavromichalis family from the Mani. He was initiated into the Friendly Society by Christoforos Perraivos in 1819.<sup>51</sup> Examples of such connections can be multiplied.

The Ottoman government did not interfere with such relationships and did not try to impose itself upon the Morea by insisting that metropolitans be chosen from outside. It is dubious whether the officials in Istanbul had that kind of power to intervene anyway. It

46 O. Karageorgou-Kourtzis, 'Aspects of Education in the Peloponnese from 1810 to 1820 according to the Peroukas archives from Argos' in E. Kolovos, Ph. Kotzageorgis and S. Laiou (eds.), *The Ottoman Empire, the Balkans, the Greek Lands: towards a social and economic History* (Piscataway NJ 2010) 173–84.

47 K. Deliyannis, *Απομνημονεύματα*, I (Athens 1957) 27.

48 More information can be found in: Τ. Gritsopoulos, 'Μητροπολιτής Άμυκλων και Τροπολιτζάς Δανιήλ Παναγιωτοπουλος', θεολογία 29/3 (1958) 395–410; 29/4 (1958) 568–82; 30/1 (1959), 114–30; 30/2 (1959) 235–69; 31/2 (1960) 303–14; 31/3 (1960) 424–43.

49 Gritsopoulos, 'Μητροπολιτής Άμυκλων και Τροπολιτζάς', θεολογία 29/3 (1958), 395-410 (406-7).

50 A. Petridou, 'Βιογραφία του αείμνηστου Ανδρούσης επισκόπου Ιωσήφ υπουργού των εκκλησιαστικών κατά την ιεράν ημών επανάστασιν του 1821', *Απόλλων* 6 (number 68) 1054–1060 (1056).

51 Τ. Gritsopoulos, "Η Ἐκκλησία τῆς Πελοποννήσου μετὰ τὴν Ἀλωσιν', Πελοποννησιακά 19 (1992) 1-224 (31-2).

<sup>44</sup> D. Kambouroglou, Μελέτη περί του βίου και της δράσεως του Παλαιών Πατρών Γερμανού 1771-1826 (Athens 1916).

<sup>45</sup> Germanos, metropolitan of Palaiai Patrai, Απομνημονεύματα (Athens 1837), 4–5.

seems that the Sublime Porte interfered when it decided that local interests were leaving the orbit of Ottoman power structure or when it needed extra help to protect order in the Morea.

# Securing the capital

The Prince of Wallachia, Alexandros Soutsos, died in office on 19 January 1821; the revolutionary leader of the Friendly Society, Alexandros Ypsilantis, crossed the Prut on 22 February 1821. One of the first occasions Alexandros is mentioned in an Ottoman document about the revolt in the Danubian Principalities is an order (*hüküm*) to el-Hac Mustafa Pasha, appointing him as the guardian of the Black Sea entrance to the Bosporus.<sup>52</sup> Mustafa Pasha was ordered to 'show utmost care for guarding the *reaya* in the said region in order not to allow them to be seduced from outside'.<sup>53</sup> By mid-March, before things started in the Peloponnese, the Ottoman officials seem to have expected the rebellion to spread beyond the Danubian Principalities. The care shown to protect the Black Sea entrance to the Bosporus seems to show concern for the capital itself.

This concern is evinced by an order sent to the Patriarch on 23 March 1821. This order underlines concern about the propaganda disseminated by the rebels to convince Christian subjects to join them and warns the Patriarch that anyone siding with the rebels would end up executed. Moreover, the order threatens the Patriarch that 'this shameful rumour might stir up all of the dominant *millet* of Islam with excitement and it would not be possible to stop them. If this happens, the blood of so many helpless innocents will be spilled unjustly.<sup>54</sup>

In order to warn all Orthodox Christians of the city, the Patriarch was ordered to gather 'the metropolitans residing in the capital, the respected ones among the *millet*, artisans (*esnâf*) and traders (*tüccâr*) in the Patriarchate in the presence of the *voyvoda* of Wallachia Scarlatos [Kallimachis] and the dragoman of the Imperial divan [Konstantinos Mourouzis].<sup>55</sup> At this point, Ottoman policy-makers must either have considered the Phanariots in their employ as still loyal or believed in the state's ability to convince them by threats. Philliou's research argues for this: using an anonymous source and the reports of the British ambassador, she relates how Mourouzis was asked to make a register of the Greeks in the city with their connections.<sup>56</sup> The

54 BOA, A.DVNSBUY.ILM.d 1, p. 33, 18 Cemaziyelahir 1236 (18 March 1821). *Millet* here refers to the Muslim community, rather than the religion of Islam.

55 Ibid.

56 Philliou, Biography of an Empire, 70-1.

<sup>52</sup> Mustafa Pasha was resident in Edirne at the time. He was re-promoted vizier by this order. See Z. Yılmazer (ed.), Şânizâde Mehmed Atâ'ullah Efendi, *Şânîzâde Tarihi II (1223- 1237 / 1808-1821)* (Istanbul 2008) 1077.

<sup>53</sup> BOA, A. DVNSMHM (Mühimme Defteri) 239, p. 5, n.29, Evasıt Cemaziyelahir 1236 (16-26 March 1821).

insistence on the presence of Kallimachis and Mourouzis in the Patriarchate at this meeting was of course a result of the Phanariot involvement in the Patriarchate, which was considered a natural thing. In fact, the first days of the Revolution in the capital and around the Patriarchate were experienced as Phanariot strife. Konstantinos Oikonomos relates that many among the Soutsos faction were already imprisoned in the first days.<sup>57</sup> Oikonomos himself was not touched by the Ottoman government or the conservatives in the Patriarchate because he had the protection of the Mourouzis family.<sup>58</sup>

In March, the Ottoman government went after the Phanariots, most of them connected to the Soutsos faction. One short undated missive stamped by the Patriarch shows that the Ottomans used the resources of the Patriarchate to capture and imprison them. 'As per his imperial order, five *zimmi* subjects, *Bano* Panayotaki, *Ağa* Aleko Ralli, *Kuluçyar* Zafiraki, *Paharnik* Yorgaki and the son of the executed *voyvoda* Kostandin Hançerli who were imprisoned in our poor Patriarchate, have been handed over to the *Kuşçubaşı Agha*': so runs a missive bearing the personal seal of Patriarch Gregory V. 'Agents have been appointed to every neighbourhood for the son of [illegible] and the merchant Papayorgi [illegible]. If there are any news or clues on their situation, we will haste to inform.'<sup>59</sup> This undated missive was sent to the Sublime Porte by the Patriarch some time between late February 1821 when Alexandros Ypsilantis crossed the Prut and 22 April 1821 when Gregory V was executed. It shows that the Sublime Porte needed the Patriarchate for its pursuit of suspects.<sup>60</sup>

In the aforementioned order of 23 March 1821, the Sublime Porte also asked for specific steps to be taken. The Patriarch was ordered to make it clear to all present that they should inform Ottoman officials should they receive news or letters from the rebels, 'thinking in advance about the great dangers that they would suffer from and be afflicted with.'<sup>61</sup> They were also expected to turn in anyone who might have entertained participating in revolutionary activities. The Patriarch was to 'publish and disseminate religious papers (*âyinî kağıdlar*) and strong excommunications (*şedid afarozlar*)' and send them to the metropolitans and leaders of the *millet* (*rüesâ-yı millet*) in the provinces. The metropolitans and the bishops were to verify the fidelity of their priests and to send those lacking in submission to the Patriarch in order to be

61 BOA, A.DVNSBUY.ILM.d 1, p. 34.

<sup>57</sup> Lappas, Πατριαρχική σύνοδος', 125.

<sup>58</sup> Op. cit. 128.

<sup>59</sup> BOA, HAT 1343/52511. I thank Maria Arvaniti for sharing her work with me and identifying the people mentioned in the missive.

<sup>60</sup> For the identities of the people in this missive, see: Anonymous, 'Χειρόγραφον του 1821 έτους', Πανδώρα 14 (1863–4) 199–205 (201); G. G. Papadopoulos and G. P. Angelopoulos, Τα κατά τον αοίδιμον, ΙΙ, 128; Athinagoras, 'Μερικά εύγλωττα κονδύλια από τους Πατριαρχικούς Κώδικας', Εκκλησιαστική Αλήθεια 40/23 (1920) 195-7 (195); M. Minotou, 'Αγνωστο Ημερολόγιο των Παραμονών της Επαναστάσεως του 1821', Ελληνικά 3 (1930) 471–84 (482).

punished. It was warned that 'everyone could receive harsh punishments; metropolitans for priests, priests and *corbacts* [provincial Christian notables] for the regular subjects (*reaya*) in case of actions contrary [to this order].<sup>262</sup> Anyone failing to inform about seditious movements, and that included the Patriarch himself, was threatened with harsh punishment.

This long order was a result of increasing concern in the Ottoman capital. The Sultan himself had been worried about possible sedition among the Christian populations of the capital as early as mid-March and had ordered increased patrols in Galata and Beyoğlu and surveillance of the movements of non-Muslims in the suburbs.<sup>63</sup> We have enough evidence to claim that Ottoman officials worried about a rebellion in the capital and used the Patriarchate in their efforts to control the Orthodox Christians of Constantinople. In fact, Ottoman officials started confiscating weapons in the hands of the capital's Christians and ordered the Patriarchate to send clergymen to accompany Ottoman officials in their searches. Most of these weapons were gathered in the Patriarchate as well.<sup>64</sup>

In short, the Orthodox Patriarchate of Constantinople was essential for the Ottoman government in its efforts to secure the capital, to catch and imprison suspected revolutionaries, and to fight against revolutionary propaganda in Istanbul and beyond. Developments in early to mid-March do not suggest mistrust of the Patriarch. This changed dramatically once Phanariot families started escaping the capital, and especially when the rebellion in the Morea started and the Patriarch's efforts against the revolution had proved useless, at least in the eyes of the Sultan.

#### The rebellion in the Morea

There is evidence from early to mid-March that the Ottoman officials in the capital expected a rebellion in the Morea and connected the possibility to Ypsilantis' movement in the Danubian Principalities. The information comes from the report of Hurşid Pasha. He informs the Sultan about some letters he had received from Tripolitsa to the effect that 'a number of individuals have arrived from Ali Pasha to the Morea and incited the subjects (*reaya*) by baseless talk and as a result some rebellious agitation (*harekat-1 reddiye*) has been felt from the subjects of the Morea.<sup>65</sup> Moreover, Hurşid Pasha reports, the *bey* of Mani 'had received one thousand purses from Russians in order to arm and prepare soldiers.<sup>66</sup> Hurşid Pasha's report plays on the

62 Ibid.

64 Some of the lists of confiscated weapons can be found in BOA, NFS.d 8,9 and 10. See also: BOA, A.DVN 2609/4, 6 Receb 1236 (1 April 1821).

65 BOA, HAT 878/38866.

66 Ibid. The *bey* of Mani, Petrobey Mavromichalis did in fact receive a more modest amount of money from Filiki Etaireia, which he thought was sent to him by the Russians. See: G. D. Frangos, 'The Philike Etaireia, 1814-1821: a social and historical analysis', PhD dissertation, Columbia 1974, 145–58.

<sup>63</sup> BOA, HAT 878/38866, Gurre Cemaziyealhir 1236 (6 March 1821). For a Greek translation see: E. Kolovos, Ş. Ilıcak and M. Shariat-Panahi, *Η οργή του σουλτάνου: Αυτόγραφα διατάγματα του Μαχμούτ Β΄ το 1821* (Athens 2021) 103–4.

possibility that this might have been a Russian machination rather than Ali Pasha's and recommends sending a few ships from the Imperial Navy to the Mani and some soldiers into the Morea. The Sultan's note on this document proves that he concurred: 'Although Ali Pasha's sedition is evident everywhere, it is obvious from the news relayed by the guardian of Brăila that there is sedition from elsewhere as well.'<sup>67</sup>

It seems that the Patriarch too was aware of the news in the early days. Tassos Gritsopoulos has published a letter that was sent by Gregory V to the metropolitan of Tripolitsa and Amyklai. The letter dated 13 March (Gregorian: 25 March) 1821 warns the metropolitan Daniel that 'false rumours circulate here [in Constantinople] that certain ill-doers deceive the loyal *reaya* of the mighty kingdom, the state which is eternal and invincible, to make them ungrateful to the state and to follow in the spirit of rebellion of the ungrateful and foolish Prince of Moldavia.<sup>68</sup> The Patriarch reminded Daniel of the imperial orders and excommunications against the leaders of the rebellion and anyone who might join them. Daniel was asked to bring together the metropolitans of the Morea and draft a letter to the Sublime Porte denying the 'false rumours' that the Morea was about to revolt.

Ottoman officials in the Morea and in the capital were unable to identify who was behind the rebellion, and this caused great confusion in the first days. Apart from Petrobey Mavromichalis of the Mani, no one was identified by name until the gathering of metropolitans and *kocabaşıs* in Tripolitsa. Only when some of the invited individuals refused to show up did the Ottoman officials start identifying the rebels. Salih Agha reports in a missive dated 1 April 1821 that the *kocabaşıs* of Kalavryta and Vostitsa, the metropolitan of Palaiai Patrai and the bishop of Kalavryta were behind the sedition. These were some of the most important leaders of the revolution that did not show up for the meeting. The metropolitans and the *kocabaşıs* gathered in Tripolitsa were not suspected of anything yet, but Salih Agha still 'took care and paid attention to the guarding of the *kocabaşıs* and the metropolitans so that they would not escape.'<sup>69</sup> By then it became clear that the excommunications and the warnings of the Patriarch were of no use in controlling the rebellion.

The Patriarch's admonitions against sedition addressed to the metropolitans of the Morea were fruitless. As I have argued, they were all Moreots, all had close relations with one *kocabaşı* or another, and many of them were members of the Friendly Society. The active participation of metropolitans and bishops and the leading roles played by some convinced the Ottoman government that Gregory was unable to carry out his duty. In the Ottoman archives there are translations of declarations made by metropolitans and bishops to the Muslim populations of the towns they were besieging, and this sealed the fate of Gregory V.

<sup>67</sup> BOA, HAT 878/38866.

<sup>68</sup> Gritsopoulos, 'Μητροπολιτής Άμυκλων και Τροπολιτζάς', Θεολογία 30/2, 235-69 (268).

<sup>69</sup> BOA, HAT 839/37816, 27 Cemaziyelahir 1236 (1 April 1821).

A good example is a declaration by the bishop of Methoni to the Muslim inhabitants of the same castle dated 3 April (Gregorian: 15 April) 1821. He relates that 'while residing in a manor in Vlachopoulo, I received the lordly order of a great lord who set about to serve our fatherland (*vatanımız*).<sup>70</sup> The bishop immediately marched on two castles in the vicinity but still wanted to warn his former Ottoman lords because he considered them friends. He argued that 'God does not approve that a *millet* should be under tyranny and oppression while the other is free (*serbest*) and at ease; his approval is for all of us to be steadfast in the religions we have.<sup>71</sup> The bishop declared that until now the Greeks have been in captivity but now 'God has permitted our salvation.<sup>72</sup> The metropolitans and bishops of the Morea in some cases took an active part in the revolt. The Ottomans considered the situation in the Morea to be not only a failure but a betrayal. This led to the execution of Gregory V.

#### The execution of Gregory V

It should not be considered coincidence that the eventuality of the execution of the Patriarch is first discussed in the side notes written on a report that arrived from Salih Agha of Morea. The report is dated April 1 and it is a long summary of Salih Agha's perspective on the events that had occurred. It includes one side note by the deputy grand vizier discussing a meeting with the Patriarch and another note by Sultan Mahmud II. I shall go over each section here.

Salih Agha reports that he had previously informed the Sublime Porte about 'the *kocabaşıs* of Kalavryta who were recruiting captains and soldiers that they call *kapu* from among the *reaya*.'<sup>73</sup> He was ordered in return to gather all of the *kocabaşıs*, metropolitans and bishops in the Morea to Tripolitsa to discuss the situation. He carried out the order and invited the Christian notables and prelates to Tripolitsa to a conference in April. Due to rumours that he was going to kill everyone, the *kocabaşıs* and the bishop of Kalavryta, the *kocabaşı* of Vostitsa and the metropolitan of Palaiai Patrai did not show up. The letters sent by him and by Christian prelates and notables gathered in Tripolitsa did not change their mind. The 'fugitives' gathered around themselves some five hundred men and started attacking travellers. Then, for Salih Agha, 'it became manifest that the aforementioned fugitive *kocabaşıs*, metropolitans and bishops are the origin and the source of the baseless rumours and events that have

<sup>70</sup> BOA, HAT 927/40280E, 3 April (Gregorian: 15 April) 1821. For another example, see: BOA, HAT 1315/51278A, 28 March (Gregorian: 9 April) 1821.

<sup>71</sup> BOA, HAT 927/40280E.

<sup>72</sup> Ibid.

<sup>73</sup> BOA, HAT 862/38453, 27 Cemaziyelahir 1236 (1 April 1821). For a Greek translation see: Kolovos, Ilicak and Shariat-Panahi, *H οργή του σουλτάνου*, 121–5. *Kapos* (pl. *kapoi*) was the Greek name given to armed bands in the Morea who served in the households of *kocabaşıs*. For their role in the Greek War of Independence see: K. Papagiorgis, *Τα Καπάκια: Βαρνακιότης, Καραϊσκάκης, Ανδρουτσος* (Athens 2003).

occurred recently.<sup>74</sup> Salih Agha's aim in writing this report was to ask for soldiers, since he had none of his own.

The note by the deputy grand vizier relates that the news from Salih Agha was copied and given to the Chief Scribe, who spoke to the Patriarch. The note explains that the Chief Scribe told the Patriarch the following:

You communicated to us that you have published and sent to all corners strong excommunication warnings to prevent the *Rum milleti* from obeying the bandits and not to be in any condition or take any action contrary to the state of loyalty. Now an unpleasant activity emerged among the *reaya* in the Morea peninsula, and the Sublime State tries to punish and quiet them; however, the Sublime State is unable to trust you that these people are doing these kinds of activities contrary to your excommunication threats and contrary to the will of the leaders of their *millet*. If you cannot extinguish this within the *millet* and if this kind of treachery and disorder emerges from the *reaya* of your *millet* it will only excite the wrath of the Sultan and we fear that it will cause the appearance of an imperial order for the unsheathing of the sword of execution for the entirety of the *Rum milleti*.<sup>75</sup>

The Sublime Porte had lost all confidence in Gregory V. The Sultan and his officials were at a loss what to do. The Sultan expressed his bewilderment by noting 'that this behaviour of the *Rum milleti* is something inconceivable. So many have been killed and so many are being killed but they do not show any alarm or change.'<sup>76</sup> He ordered a meeting of high-ranking officials at the mansion of the Chief Mufti.

The meeting was attended by the Grand Vizier Benderli Ali Pasha, the Grand Admiral Deli Abdullah Pasha, the *kaduasker* (chief military judge) Sıdkızade Ahmed Reşid Efendi, the Aghas and two elders of the janissary corps. The minutes of this meeting present the execution of the Patriarch as a measure that emerged from the meeting itself. They deserve to be quoted in detail:

It has become apparent from the current situation that the aforementioned Patriarch must have known about all the sedition that appeared now, since he has been the leader of the *millet* for a long time. The traitor in question is a Moreot and it is decided and has become clear from the circumstances that he was involved in the sedition in the Morea like the dragoman that was executed; he may have even played an independent role. These *Rum* patriarchs have been dismissed and chosen by the preferences of the Phanariot households (*bey takum olan hâneler*) for a while now. Despite all the imperial favour bestowed on both sides, they have ended up daring to

- 75 Ibid.
- 76 Ibid.

<sup>74</sup> BOA, HAT 862/38453.

[undertake] such shameful acts as are necessitated by their malicious and seditious nature and their inclination towards the Muscovites. Thus, it would be impossible to correct these infidels with words and it would be far-fetched to expect fidelity and gratitude from them. Considering this, the Patriarch should be punished first of all as a punishment for his evil deeds and in order to cut at the root of the Moreot sedition here.<sup>77</sup>

The discussion blamed the Patriarch for three different things: failure to inform the Ottomans about the sedition that developed among his flock; being a Moreot and so suspected of a leading role in the rebellion in the Morea; being chosen by the Phanariot elite. In many ways, this discussion underlines the Ottoman expectations of a Patriarch. First, he had to strike a balance between various tendencies among his flock and to ensure the overall loyalty of Orthodox Christians to the Sultan. The eruption of the Revolution underlined his failure. Second, he had to find a balance between local and imperial dynamics. The rebellion in the Morea and his complete failure to influence Moreot opinion put him under suspicion. Third, he had to strike a balance between the Phanariot factions; but by April 1821 the Ottomans had decided to do away with the entire Phanariot complex anyway. The collapse of the 'Phanariot house' left the Patriarch with very limited room for manoeuvre.

Overall, it seems that the rebellion in the Morea was the decisive factor in Gregory's execution, and that the execution was intended as a way to 'cut at the root of the Moreot sedition' in the Ottoman capital. Once the execution was decided, the Sultan ordered the immediate election of a new Patriarch.<sup>78</sup> Eugenius II was elected and released from prison. The Janissary Agha was ordered to secure the area around the Patriarchate to prevent any disorder during the execution.<sup>79</sup> Gregory V was executed on Easter Sunday. The *yafta* placed on the executed body of the Patriarch repeated the accusations discussed in the meeting at the Chief Mufti's mansion, except for that of Phanariot involvement.<sup>80</sup>

Philliou rightly points out that the Sublime Porte appointed a new patriarch before the execution in order to have an argument against the Russian pressure they were expecting after such an execution, pressure which indeed materialized. According to the Ottoman argument, the man executed was not a religious dignitary, but one who had failed in his service to the Sultan.<sup>81</sup> Other ambassadors in Istanbul raised their concerns: Sultan Mahmud II himself noted on the minutes of a meeting between the Chief Scribe and the French ambassador that 'if this were a war of religion, the

<sup>77</sup> BOA, HAT 1316/51287, For a Greek translation see Kolovos, Ilicak and Shariat-Panahi, *Η οργή του* Σουλτάνου, 158–62. They date the document to 19 April.

<sup>78</sup> BOA, HAT 285/17094A, Undated.

<sup>79</sup> BOA, HAT 1315/51285, Undated. For a Greek translation see: Kolovos, Ilicak and Shariat-Panahi, *Η* οργή του σουλτάνου, 163-5. They date the document to 22 April.

<sup>80</sup> GAK, κ90γ, Cahier Hodji Efendi, f. 38r –39r.

<sup>81</sup> Philliou, Biography of an Empire, 73.

Patriarch of Jerusalem would have been the first to be executed and the Rum and the Armenians under the power of our hand would have been massacred.'<sup>82</sup> It seems that Mahmud II and his officials were ready for the outrage the execution caused among the ambassadors and prepared their excuses for the execution, in order to portray the event as an administrative rather than a religious measure.

#### Conclusion

This paper has sought to explore the reasoning behind the execution of Gregory V. I have argued that the execution was the result of a total collapse of the *modus operandi* that the Sublime Porte and the Patriarchate had established by the early nineteenth century. The collapse of the 'Phanariot house' owing to Ottoman suspicions; the collapse of the 'enlightened' section within the Patriarchate; the inability, according to Ottoman officials, of the Patriarch to control his flock; Ottoman fears of an uprising in Istanbul and of Russian intervention – all played a role in the execution. One of the main arguments, however, was that the rebellion in the Morea convinced Ottoman authorities that the Patriarch was not trustworthy.

Gregory's execution did not end Ottoman expectations of successor Patriarchs. Clergymen continued to be employed in security measures in the Ottoman capital, and they accompanied Ottoman officials during the census of Greek inhabitants of Istanbul in 1821.<sup>83</sup> The new Patriarch was also asked to send new letters to the Morea in order to negotiate with the rebels. These letters were sent through the British ambassador to the island of Naxos. The answer the Sublime Porte got from the rebels was not very encouraging: 'The Ottoman state can put a turban on the said Patriarch's head and use him in whatever way it wishes. We can elect and appoint another Patriarch here.'<sup>84</sup> At the same time, the Ottomans held many metropolitans responsible for the rebellions in their regions. The court historian Mehmed Esad Efendi who chronicled the years between late 1821 and 1826, talks about priests stirring the population for rebellion. He notes the imprisonment and execution of so many metropolitans from different parts of the Empire, blaming most of them for active roles in the uprising.<sup>85</sup> These executions seemed to have followed a similar logic. Metropolitans who could not control their flock were blamed for active participation.

A new status quo was found in the decades that followed. As discussed by Dimitrios Stamatopoulos and Christine Philliou, the Patriarchate became the ground for a neo-Phanariot struggle as early as the 1830s. Two influential figures, Stephanos Vogorides and Nikolaos Aristarches and their politics dominated Patriarchal affairs in

<sup>82</sup> BOA, HAT 1338/52285, 12 June 1821.

<sup>83</sup> BOA, D.CRD.d 39880, p. 4, 1 Muharrem 1237 (28 September 1821).

<sup>84</sup> BOA, HAT 853/38194A, 26 Teşrin-i Sani 1236 (8 December 1236).

<sup>85</sup> Z. Yılmazer (ed.), Vak'a-nüvîs Es'ad Efendi tarihi: (Bâhir Efendi'nin zeyl ve ilâveleriyle): 1237-1241 / 1821-1826 (Istanbul 2000) 20, 89, 95 among others.

the years to come.<sup>86</sup> This can be compared to the pre-revolutionary period when the Patriarchate was a ground for Phanariot factional struggles and the Patriarchs were responsible for finding a balance between these factions. It might also be argued that the Ottoman government, at least by 1860s, had learnt from the situation in 1821 and had sought closer control over Patriarchal affairs by using Orthodox Ottoman officials better integrated into the Ottoman government mechanism. It was the intention of the Ottoman government to place Ottoman officials of Greek origin into the Patriarchate to control it in 1860s through with the Organic Regulations, and to ensure its harmony with state policies.<sup>87</sup>

A similar argument can be made about the local-imperial axis. Kostas Kostis has pointed out that we cannot talk about the primacy of metropolitans in local communities before the Greek Revolution; they were, rather, dominated by local Christian elites until the 1840s.<sup>88</sup> This changed in the age of reform. The changing taxation and land-holding systems coupled with the *Tanzimat* insistence on a centralized mechanism resulted in a situation where the Patriarchate exerted better control over its flock.<sup>89</sup> If we agree that the execution of Gregory V was in part a result of his failure to convince and control Moreot Christians, we can see in the reform period echoes of the Greek Revolution and the lessons drawn from it by Ottoman officials.

All in all, the process that led to the execution of Gregory V is enlightening for a study of changing Ottoman expectations of the Patriarchate and the strain the Revolution put on the relationship between the Ottoman government and the Patriarchate. It can also be seen as the point at which expectations were clearly defined, perhaps for the first time. It may have been too late for Gregory V, but it was the beginning of a new era for the institution.

Yusuf Ziya Karabıçak is a historian of the Ottoman Empire, focusing on questions of state formation, religion, diplomacy, patriotism, and revolution. He defended his PhD thesis 'Local patriots and ecumenical Ottomans: the Orthodox Patriarchate of Constantinople in the Ottoman configuration of power, 1768–1828' at McGill University and EHESS in December 2020. He is a postdoctoral researcher at Johannes Gutenberg University, Mainz, carrying out a project titled 'Crisis and Transformation of an Old Regime: Circulation of Ideologies and Institutions between Russian and Ottoman Empires, 1768–1774' as part of the Transottomanica priority program of the German Research Foundation (DFG).

- 86 D. Stamatopoulos, Μεταρρύθμιση και Εκκοσμίκευση: Προς μια ανασύνθεση της ιστορίας του Οικουμενικού Πατριαρχείου τον 19ο αιώνα (Athens 2003); Philliou, Biography of an Empire, 204–24.
- 87 D. Stamatopoulos, 'Η εκκλησία ως πολιτεία, αναπαραστάσεις του Ορθόδοξου Μιλλέτ και το μοντέλο της συνταγματικής μοναρχίας (δεύτερο μισό 19<sup>ου</sup> αι.)', Μνήμων 23 (2001) 182–220 (192–3).

88 K. Kostis, 'Κοινότητες, εκκλησία και μιλλέτ στις "ελληνικές" περιοχές της Οθωμανικής αυτοκρατορίας κατά την περίοδο των Μεταρρυθμίσεων,' Μνήμων 14 (1991) 66–7.

89 Op. cit. 69–74.